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Homily for 12/25/22 Christmas Very Rev. J. David Carter, JCL, JV 

 
Merry Christmas! At Christmas we get lots of visitors that are not usually here every Sunday. If it has been a while, 
or if this is the first time you are here, I want to say, we are glad you are here. No matter why you were absent, there 
is joy that you have come to this church, to this stable, to this manger, to this baby. Whether it was accompanied by 
kicking and screaming, or you are indulging someone you care for, whether you are spiritual but not religious, 
whether it is because you have your own understanding of God, whatever the reason, you are here now and in 
God’s loving eyes there are tears of joy because of your presence. You are His beloved, He misses you. You are the 
prodigal child; He runs to embrace you. You are the wandering sheep; He has been searching for you. You are the 
one for whom His Sacred Heart beats. Whatever has caused you to be away, your presence today is the cause of His 
joy.  
 
I would like to speak to your heart - that unquantifiable part of yourself that is the place we experience things like 
love, peace, and joy. But it is also the place we experience fear, doubt and despair. Did you ever get the sense that 
something is missing? That things are not as they should be? That things should be better than they are? Maybe you 
have tried to drown it out, or to will that doubt about the meaning of life to go away, or to pretend it is fantasy to 
think that there could be anything better. It is not a fantasy. Just because it is not empirical, or quantifiable in 
physical terms, the deepest desire of your heart is real and comes from the stamp of the divine image in which you 
were made. This image was marred by disobedience in the beginning. We were tempted by the selfish one himself, 
the rebel, the ego that denied his status as creature and set himself up as if he were God. He tempted humanity to 
do likewise. What did this temptation and the subsequent disobedience give us? It gave us a broken relationship 
with our maker, suffering entered the world, death was its result and the prospect of eternal separation from the 
source of our life became our lot. Humanity has been groping for a way back ever since. We were longing for 
something that we once had but can’t regain on our own. It at least must be acknowledged that a longing for 
something more is a universal phenomenon of humanity. It manifests itself in all the religions known to mankind 
since time began. Even those who profess to be without God, a-theist, know this longing for something more, but 
choose to believe in the eternity of material things, which is just as much a leap of faith as the one who chooses to 
believe in the unmoved mover, the uncreated creator.  
 
Because of this phenomenon of longing for higher things, there are many options in the marketplace of ideas, 
philosophies, and religion. We readily admit that there are elements of truth in many of them. We can either get lost 
in the rabbit hole of relativism and say we can never know anything for certain, or we can come to the conviction 
that there is something that is completely and universally true. My vocation is to announce to you that we have 
found the one that is completely true. God revealed Himself to us in the flesh. And He is here in our midst in spirit 
and in truth. He revealed Himself as the One who came to save us from sin and death and to grant to our hearts the 
fulfillment of its desire for the “something more”. We have access to this when we answer His invitation to be 
reconciled to Him. To be reconciled to God is to cease the rebellion and humbly submit to obey His loving will for 
us, to profess faith in God. I believe. We will say it as a body when we recite the Creed. We will bend the knee in 
humble adoration of this mystery that God became man to save us. This is the ministry of reconciliation He handed 
on to His body the Church. I now hand on to you  - an invitation to be reconciled with the One True God. 
 
To make this reconciliation He first came as a little child. Reconciliation with God is as simple as taking a baby into 
your arms and acknowledging the truth of His being. The God of heaven and earth, the Lord Almighty, comes to us 
in the disarming, non-threatening, pure and simple mode of a newborn baby. Tonight, I invite you as the first step 
of reconciliation with God, to take the Christ-child into the arms of your heart- that place that is found when you 
close your eyes but remain awake. That place where you think, that part of you that experiences feelings and 
ponders the meaning of life. Whatever else you have been holding there as alternatives to God - pride, greed, anger, 
envy, sloth, gluttony or lust - set them aside for a moment and simply take the baby into your heart with nothing 
more than openness to what He can be. What will it harm you to hold an innocent baby for a little while in your 



 The Basilica of Saints Peter and Paul  

214 East 8th Street, Chattanooga, TN 

 

2 

heart? If you let Him, He will grow in the arms of your heart into the God-man that He is - with power to save you. 
If you let Him lead you, you will find what you were looking for in all your earthly pursuits. Yes, full disclosure, as 
He grows He will challenge you and stretch you. It will sometimes be unpleasant and uncomfortable. God is love 
but as anyone who has ever been in love knows, there is suffering with love, because love requires submission to 
the other. It is the opposite of the lies of the selfish one, the rebel, the ego who claims to be self-sufficient, the 
deceiver. Love’s central rule is that it can’t be selfish. Death to self is seldom comfortable or pleasant. But you 
weren’t made for comfort; you were made for greatness. You were made for love. In the end the God-man will 
offer you the cross of suffering but it will be for love’s sake, a mutual love, it is not that we have loved God but that 
God has first loved us and sent His son as a saving sacrifice on the cross that He himself takes up for love of you 
and me – and He invites us to take up our cross and follow Him. He shows us the way and sets the example of pure 
selfless love that is the only way to true and eternal happiness. 
 
One day you will breath your last. Whether you have thought about that or not. Tonight you are invited to think on 
the first breath of this child who came to save the world and let Him share the breath of eternal life with you. 
 
May Jesus Christ be praised! 
 
Merry Christmas! 


